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16 August 2013
Dear Ms Sunduza

South African Language Practitioners’ Council Bill (B14-2013): Support of SATI/PEG submission

I write to express my wholehearted support for the written submission that SATI (the South African Translators Institute) and PEG (the Professional Editors’ Group) have made to your Portfolio Committee on Arts and Culture regarding the Bill before Parliament. I have had a reasonable time to consider its contents and to make some contributions to the submission and wish to make a number of points of my own.

I have been a text editor since 1979 and have operated both as a full-time employee (text editor, proofreader and project manager) in the publishing industry for more than 30 years, and now as an independent contractor, for the past 14 years. I am also the principal independent training facilitator to serve both the publishing industry and also language practitioners in our national Parliament, a number of the provincial legislatures, and also government departments. I am also the immediate past chair of the Professional Editors’ Group (PEG), having been a member of its executive committee since 2006. Until June this year, when I retired from the position, I was chair of the Cape Town branch of PEG. I was one of the motivating forces behind the founding of LAMP (the Alliance of Media and Language Practitioners), believing that the disparate service providers in our language practice sector need the strength that comes from unity. LAMP has a seat on the South African Book Development Council and on the council of the Cape Town Book Fair in order to give a voice to language practitioners on these important and influential bodies.

Whereas the original Bill was drafted in 2002-2003, with only SATI then having been consulted as a representative professional body, the Bill in its current form largely ignores the changes that have since occurred in the language practice sector and the existence of professional bodies other than SATI. Some of the relevant changes include the introduction of accreditation mechanisms by two of the major players in the sector; the fact that some professional bodies are already offering continuing professional development opportunities to their members in the form of conferences, workshops, information meetings, publications, training opportunities, and so on.
Furthermore, there seems to be an underlying belief behind the drafting of this Bill that only government is capable of regulating the affairs of language practitioners – when, in fact, this has been going on, in the case of SATI, for 50+ years and in the case of PEG for almost 20 years. Other members of LAMP have similar ‘regulatory’ mechanisms in place, all aimed positively at uplifting their members through CPD and other developmental incentives. Unless the inputs of the professional associations are taken on board, the ensuing Act will be sterile. Training, moreover, should be the preserve of the profession, not of a council or a minister, as only the profession really knows the specific requirements of its members. Based on this underlying belief, the Bill, if left intact in its current form, will lead to much unnecessary duplication/triplication of functions by bureaucrats when these functions are already being performed effectively by fully representative professional associations.
Such associations also have complaints mechanisms in place; and I can tell you through personal experience of handling complaints about practitioners’ work that such complaints can only be effectively and properly handled by fellow-practitioners who have personal experience and knowledge of the specifics of each case. This is not the domain of the uninitiated. So I strongly recommend that the professional bodies have a strong representation on any complaints mechanism put in place in terms of this Bill.

I also infer from the current wording and tenor of the Bill that it is assumed that the sector is unable to regulate itself, and therefore government must come to the rescue of unhappy clients. The sector is perfectly capable of self-regulation, as it has done successfully for two or more decades. Given my long experience in this sector, I also don’t believe that politicians or civil servants are qualified to regulate it; that should be the preserve of professional organisations that have extensive experience in the sector and understand it intimately. Therefore, I strongly support the suggestion that PEG and SATI be allocated permanent seats on the Council to ensure that the language practitioner sector always has a voice on it to counterbalance those of educational institutions and government on the Council.

The loose and inaccurate use of terminology in the Bill also speaks to the drafters’ lack of knowledge of our sector, or of the functions it performs and seeks to regulate. The term ‘language editing’ or ‘language editor’ is, for example, inaccurate and misleading, because, as the submission points out, the task of the text editor is so much broader than that.  And we practitioners are professionals, and regard ourselves as such, and not an ‘industry’, as the Bill will have us labelled. As text editors, we make signal contributions across a wide range of other sectors in our Mzansi’s Golden Economy, as Arts and Culture has labelled it: government bodies, commerce and industry, the medical, accounting and legal professions, academic, book and magazine publishing, and marketing and communications, to name but a few. 
It is also important that, from the outset, the Bill indicate what registration with the Council entails, particularly what the costs of registration will be for practitioners – as registration and the cost of registration go to the heart of the effect the Bill and the Council will have on people’s livelihoods.

To apply a single code of conduct to all practitioners covered by the Bill will be unworkable in reality, because of the significant differences between the conduct and deliverables of each different group of practitioners. I believe that the Council should adopt the codes of conduct of each specific grouping of editors, translators, indexers, interpreters, etc, to reflect and take account of these fundamental differences (despite their being areas of common ground).

Finally, I wish to make the important point that the Council must not have hands-on involvement in training practitioners, in providing any sort of services itself, or in determining who may or may not practice as a language practitioner, or in ‘regulating professional liaison among registered professionals’. These must remain the preserve of the professionals themselves, as they go about continuing to promote professional standards among their members, standards that will be to the benefit of a legion of satisfied clients.
Yours sincerely

John Linnegar
